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FINANCE ECONOMIC INCENTIVES SUBCOMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

February 25, 2014
1:00 p.m.
Lynwood Roberts Room
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Council Members John Crescimbeni (Chair), Matt Schellenberg, Greg Anderson
Also: Council Members Lori Boyer and Jim Love
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
The Chairman called the meeting to order at 1:07 p.m. and all attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Ted Carter, Executive Director of the Office of Economic Development (OED), said that representatives of Enterprise Florida, the state’s economic development arm, had been invited to make a presentation at today’s meeting but were unavailable. They will be invited to a future meeting to make a presentation to the committee.  He also reported that he had heard that morning from a Jacksonville company that is in the process of deciding whether to stay in the city or move its operations to another city, requesting information about what the City might be able to offer to help them make a decision to stay here. The City’s public investment policy only incentivizes creation of new jobs, not the preservation of existing jobs, and this company’s situation illustrates the need for more flexibility in using incentives to achieve a desirable end.  Mr. Carter said that state job growth statistics show that Jacksonville is generally getting its fair share of new jobs and capital investment when compared with the other large Florida counties. The state’s top three growth sectors are aviation and aerospace, financial and professional services, and life sciences, and all three are among Jacksonville’s targeted industries, so the City is well placed to capitalize on that growth.

Josh Kelne, Director of Strategic Planning for the OED described the agency’s cooperative efforts with the City’s Information Technology Division to create two “data dashboards”, one inward-facing for City use and one outward-facing for public access, which should be available within the next year. The JAXUSA Partnership is also developing a dashboard app that is nearly ready to unveil. 
State incentives
Aaron Bowman of JAXUSA said that incentive packages are very particular to each company because each has very specific needs they are trying to address and ends they are trying to achieve. Incentives are usually one of the last considerations in a site selection process after the fundamental factors such as geography, workforce, transportation resources, tax structure, etc. are determined to be satisfactory, and often act as a tiebreaker to clinch the deal for one location or another when all other factors are relatively equal. In response to a question from Council Member Anderson about whether all of the local, regional and state economic development agencies are in synch and making the same sales pitch, Mr. Bowman indicated that they are. Thirty to fifty percent of the project leads in Jacksonville come from Enterprise Florida and a large percentage come from third party site selectors. One of the first questions from almost all prospective companies has to do with workforce skills and availability.

The Florida Department of Economic Opportunity (DEO) is the agency that calculates whether state incentives offered by Enterprise Florida are actually granted based on its calculation of the state’s return on investment, and is also the agency that monitors compliance with incentive conditions once granted. Jacksonville’s success at attracting high wage jobs in recent years has had the effect of making it somewhat more difficult to qualify for state incentives that require the attraction of jobs that pay significantly above the local average wage, since the local average wage is now higher than the state average. Florida’s available state incentives include: Qualified Targeted Industry (QTI) grants, Qualified Defense Contractor grants (the only incentive that is available for retained jobs, not new jobs), the Economic Development Transportation Fund, High Impact Performance Incentives, Capital Investment Tax Credit, Governor’s Quick Action Closing Fund (cash grant to help make a final push to seal a deal), Innovation Incentive Program (for high tech and bio-science projects), Quick Response Training Grant (to provide customized workforce training), and Incumbent Worker Training grants. In its 2013 session the Florida Legislature passed a sales tax exemption for manufacturing equipment to address the fact that Florida is one of only 5 states to tax such equipment. In response to a question from Council Member Anderson about who is taking the lead in Jacksonville to coordinate the workforce training aspect, Mr. Bowman said that JAXUSA has 3 people assigned to that area, and that the Chamber of Commerce, First Coast Manufacturer’s Association and FSCJ are heavily involved as well.
Amy Holloway – Avalanche Consulting
Ms. Holloway, appearing by teleconference, described her company’s upcoming project to analyze Jacksonville’s current public investment policy, to compare it to Jacksonville’s competitor cities, and to analyze current economic trends and evaluate Jacksonville’s overall competitiveness for economic development. In response to a question from Council Member Schellenberg about Jacksonville’s primary strengths and weaknesses, Ms. Holloway cited the city’s entrepreneurial spirit, diverse economic base, port, and good higher education facilities as its primary strengths. The major weakness is an excessive modesty about the city’s assets and a general reluctance to capitalize on what is really a good story.  Jacksonville seems more self-doubting and focused on its own shortcomings than many other cities, despite the many assets it has at its disposal. As evidence of those assets, Ed Randolph of the Office of Economic Development noted a recent presentation by Duke Energy at an Enterprise Florida meeting that listed the Jacksonville area as a likely location within the Duke Energy service area for the location of a major manufacturing facility such as an auto assembly plant because of the availability of all the necessary factors to land such a mega-project.
Mr. Holloway outlined the approximately 3 month process of doing her study, Phase 1 of which will start with a review of the current public investment policy to determine how well it has performed since its adoption in 2006 and how it compares to competitor cities. She will review the structure and function of the Office of Economic Development, update the SWOT (Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities and Threats) analysis her company did for Jacksonville and Northeast Florida several years ago, and analyze current national economic trends to determine potential target growth industries and opportunities. Phase 2 of the project will recommend new or revised policies and possible new incentives, and will search for possible additional state and federal funding sources for economic development activities and incentives.
OED response to Council Auditor’s audit of JEDC
Josh Kelne reviewed the JEDC/OED’s response to the Council Auditor’s 2013 audit of JEDC incentives. Regarding incorrect incentive payments and insufficient verification of job creation, the OED has worked with the Auditor’s Office to develop procedures for doing site visits to incentive recipient companies and auditing compliance with contract requirements, including have compliance verification documents signed by executive level management and the manager of the company’s human resources department. The City also now has a compliance review officer in the Finance Department to independently verify the OED’s work. Paul Crawford noted that Jacksonville’s verification of QTI compliance is more problematic than in other Florida cities and counties because those other jurisdictions simply use the state QTI guidelines and contract and accept the results of the state’s monitoring of job creation. Jacksonville has a separate local QTI contract with recipient companies that requires separate monitoring apart from the state’s usual process.  He also noted that monitoring of Jacksonville Recapture Enhanced Value (REV) grants is somewhat problematic because the City does not have access to the state’s payroll and unemployment insurance databases. The Florida DEO wants to be helpful, but feels that for legal reasons it can’t release those records to the City. With regard to the Auditor’s finding on cash handling by the JEDC, Mr. Crawford stated that the OED no longer accepts any cash or checks for loan repayments – those persons are directed to the Tax Collector’s office to make those payments. 
Information request on Public Investment Policy waivers
Ted Carter reported that 13 of the 31 incentive projects (42%) from FY11 to FY14 involved waivers of some sort. The waivers have primarily been to incentivize projects for the creation of jobs that do not meet some aspect of the Public Investment Policy, and that debate each time involves to what extent the City wants to rigorously adhere to the PIP and potentially forego creation of new jobs by denying the incentive request. In the current economic climate the Council has been inclined to decide in favor of the job creation at the expense of strict adherence to the policy. The Avalanche study will examine the policy and the waivers to determine if a structural change is needed in the policy or the scoring matrix.

Public comment
Joe Andrews of the TRUE Commission and Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County asked what it costs the City to monitor compliance with the incentive contracts.

Connie Benham said that the state will be issuing a first-ever statewide report in April that may help to compare Jacksonville’s economic incentive performance with other Florida jurisdictions.
The next meeting will be on March 11th.
There being no further business, the agenda meeting was adjourned at 3:02 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
Posted 2.28.14  11:00 a.m.
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